FLEGGBURGH PARISH COUNCIL

Serving Fleggburgh, Billockby & Clippesby

MINUTES of the Parish Council Meeting held in the Village Hall on Thursday, 30th March 2017 at 7.30pm
Present:
Frank Brown - Chairman      Jennifer Colman – Parish Clerk


Councillors: Jonathan Roper, Richard Sewell, Barry Hall, Jean Lindsay, June Pratt, 


Rachael Tait, Andrew Peake


Borough Councillor Haydn Thirtle


Members of Public: David Woollard, Ray Jennis, Mr Robertson
Apologies:
PC Gary May (received after Agenda issued) 

The Chairman opened the meeting at 7.30pm and welcomed Borough Councillor Haydn Thirtle and the newly elected Parish Councillor Andrew Peake.

Public Discussion  

The Chairman reminded the Council and members of public that there would be no dialogue, but questions answered or if necessary could be placed on the Agenda for discussion at the next Meeting.  Mr Robertson asked if the Standing Orders would be amended. He criticised the attitude of the comments made by the Parish Council regarding the costs to the Parish of the forced election. The Chairman replied that this matter was over and Andrew Peake had been elected fairly. Standing Orders would be on the Agenda for the Annual Parish Council Meeting.
David Woollard advised the Council that Anglian Water had now installed the new auto changeover generator in Broad Road and that the temporary one had been removed. The Chairman thanked Mr Woollard for all the extensive work he had put in to get this done.  

Mr Woollard then added that Mr Robertson had, at past meetings when there was vacancies, been asked if he would like to apply to be on the Parish Council, which he had declined and that he hoped Mr Robertson would not force another election with the associated costs.

Borough Councillor Haydn Thirtle advised that he would be standing for the Norfolk County Council elections in place of Michael Carttiss.  He confirmed that he could be both Borough and County Councillor.

Rachael Tait asked for clarification on whether or not Councillors could speak to members of the public at a Meeting.  The Chairman replied they could, but he did not want to get into lengthy, heated discussions as had occurred in the past few months. Mr Peake queried the rule and Haydn Thirtle stated that at Great Yarmouth Borough Council Meetings it is understood to be good practice not to have inappropriate discussions.

Andrew Peake said if the Standing Orders were not adopted, why stand by them.  The Chairman replied that they are used as guidelines.  Andrew Peake said that he wished it to be Minuted that he thought:  “it was making things up as you go along” 

Declarations of Interest   None
Minutes
The Minutes of Meeting held on 7th February 2017 had been circulated to all Councillors and a draft copy placed on the Parish Council website.  The Minutes were taken as read and proposed for signature by Richard Sewell and seconded by Jean Lindsay, all in favour.
Andrew Peake said that there was no item Matters Arising.  The Chairman replied that any matters arising would be on the Agenda under the relevant heading.

Police  
PC Gary May had emailed his report to the Clerk who had copied it to all Councillors to save time at the Meeting.
Police Report:  There have been 7 recent calls to Norfolk Constabulary from the Fleggburgh area since the last Parish Meeting, these include:

Concern for safety (domestic related)

Suspicious activity (bogus official)

Road related offence (no police attendance)

Abandoned call (assist ambulance)

Complaint against Police

Concern for safety

Anti-social behaviour (personal)

The above are calls to Norfolk Constabulary only and not crimes as the calls may not be crime related. 

  
The Chairman said that he had planned to ask PC May about the parking problem brought up again in an email from Sean Hacon.  Previously, PC Dick Cook had spoken with Mark from the King’s Arms, following the complaint and advised the Council that the Police should be told if the footway was blocked. The Chairman stated that this is a parking problem and not for the Parish Council to deal with.  Jonathan Roper said that he would advise Mr Hacon of the decision.  

Transparency Code:

a)
The list of Councillors and their responsibilities was discussed and confirmed as:

Poor’s Trustees representative Jonathan Roper proposed by Richard Sewell and seconded by June Pratt, all in favour.

Fleggburgh School representative June Pratt proposed by Jean Lindsay and seconded by Rachael Tait, all in favour.

Village Hall Liaison Councillor Rachael Tait said she feels she is not the best person to do this due to the problems with emails between herself, the Clerk and Mr Jordan over the car park repairs monies. She was hurt by the content of the Minutes and didn’t think the Minutes were correct.  Andrew Peake said that the Minutes don’t reflect what is said and other parishioners agree and asked if the other Councillors agreed. The Chairman asked that Mr Peake stop these remarks.  The Chairman asked for a volunteer to be Village Hall representative.  June Pratt proposed Andrew Peake who declined.  It was decided to not have a Village Hall Liaison Councillor at present, but could be discussed the Annual Parish Meeting.  June Pratt asked if the car park is not being done this year would the question be raised in the future and will Mr Jordan contact Rachael Tait.  Jonathan Roper said he thought that if the Committee want something they would contact us. Rachael Tait said she would advise Mr Jordan by email that she would no longer be Liaison Councillor. 

Finance Councillor Richard Sewell proposed by Jonathan Roper and seconded by Jean Lindsay, all in favour.

June Pratt wanted clarification as to who was representing the school previously and was told David Woollard.

Cheque Signatories: Richard Sewell, Jonathan Roper, June Pratt. 2 signatures required on each cheque issued.

b) Details of public land and building assets.


14.3 acres of land – on let for grazing.


Village Hall and playing field – 4 acres

Andrew Peake asked if the Poor’s Trustees own the Village Hall land. Both the Chairman and David Woollard said no.   Andrew Peake said they should not be answerable to the Parish Council.


Andrew Peake asked if the Village Hall Committee is answerable to the Parish Council.  The Chairman replied yes, but the Parish Council do not want to interfere with the running of the Hall.

David Woollard left at this point of the meeting at 8.30pm

Village Hall - expenditure over £100.  The Chairman stated he had never seen the Village Hall accounts.  June Pratt said it would be prudent to request they be produced at the Annual Parish Meeting. The Clerk to request a copy.

June Pratt and Rachael Tait advised the Chairman that item number 6) Councillors on the Agenda had been missed. It was discussed at this point in the Meeting.

Councillors

a) The Chairman confirmed that Andrew Peake had been duly elected with 106 votes, Mr Ray Jennis received 98 votes and Mr Robertson 70 votes. 

b) There is another Casual Vacancy for a Parish Councillor.  Denise Wilby at Great Yarmouth Borough Council had advised the Clerk that if there was a forced election then costs could by saved by having it the same day as the County Councillor election on 4th May.

Rachael Tait asked if we had received any applications for the Parish Councillor vacancy.  The Chairman said that on Tuesday 28th March Denise Wilby from GYBC had not received any but she would advise the Clerk if she does.  Rachel Tait wanted to know whom the “ expressed an interest” was in the last Minutes.  Barry Hall read out the last sentence in c) Election Expenses from the Minutes dated 7th February: “…received a letter of application”.   Jonathan Roper said that this was for the Election on 16th March.  Richard Sewell asked if 2 apply with 10 signatures to the letter would it cost the Parishioners another £1,648.  Rachael Tait and Andrew Peake said it only needs 1 letter.  Jonathan Roper said if none received there could be a Co-option.

External Audit.  
No change for 2016/17.  The Clerk advised that the external audit forms had been received from Mazars for completion.

Grant
As agreed in the Minutes 7th February 2017 a Transparency Fund grant had been applied for and we are waiting to hear the result.  Andrew Peake asked if the Clerk had done any training, and said she has been in post a long while.  June Pratt said this training was to do with the Transparency Code.  

Complaints.  
June Pratt had requested this item and said that she feels the public ought to be made aware of the work done by the Parish Council.  She herself was not aware until she became a Councillor and we should make it clear that we are doing our best to look after the Parish and could consider putting information in the GY Mercury as not everyone has access to a computer. Jean Lindsay asked who puts it on the website.  The Chairman said it was the Clerk.  Andrew Peake said that all other Parish Councils put the Minutes in the GY Mercury.  Rachael Tait said there could be a list on the website.  The Chairman said Councillors do jobs without payment; David Woollard had rodded the drains in Broad Road in the past and that another Councillor had cut back footpath nettles and cut hedges along Tower Road, all at no costs to the Parish.  Jonathan Roper said we get a lot of criticism but no good comments.  The Chairman said that Minutes had been submitted in the past to the GY Mercury, but found that they were shortened too much by them and that the website had taken over. June Pratt suggested just the bullet points could be shown in the paper. It was decided that the Clerk should place more information on the 4 notice boards, also inside the village hall and a list on the web of problems/complaints received and the outcome.  The Clerk said she already places information under the Highways heading.

Highways
a) 
Clippesby Village Sign. Jean Lindsay said it was not yet in place. The Clerk to remind Highways.

b)  
Town Road.  Barry Hall said the potholes in Town Road had been filled with planings, but looked like a “Friday job” to which Jonathan Roper agreed.

The Clerk asked if Councillors could inform her when the problems they had reported to her had been completed.  The Chairman added that when they report streetlights as faulty could they also give the number painted on the post as well as the location.

Jonathan Roper asked if Tower Road potholes had been reported. The Chairman had discussed this with Bob West in January. The Clerk would remind Highways

Planning.  
a)
South House Clippesby.  Barry Hall said that the Parish Council comments sheet had said no objections, but he had objected.  The Chairman said this was the majority decision.  Andrew Peake said this was not right if Barry Hall had objected.

b) The Village 20mph. No decision yet – signs should be covered until decided.

c) 5 dwelling houses, land south of Church View – Approved

d) 3 dwellings, Mill Lane Broiler Farm. Permitted Development refused.

e) TPO Broads Authority land at Bridge Farm (track) – Approved

f)
Reviewing planning applications – requested by Rachael Tait.

She asked why is there is to be no discussion with the public as we often discuss what is on the planning sheet in front of the public at the meeting.  The Chairman stated it was because of the disclosure of the writer of a planning sheet comment given by her to a member of public - Andrew Peake - that had caused problems.  The Chairman said we should stop this subject, but Andrew Peake said he wanted to discuss it and why are planning decisions made in secret?  The Chairman said the plans and a comments sheet are sent round to all the Councillors to consider in full and to place their comments.  Jonathan Roper said that they look at the plans and put what they think. Andrew Peake said you could be swayed by the other comments and that this is easier for the Council, but not the public. The Chairman said extra meetings are called for big planning applications, such as Rollesby Road, when the public are welcome to give their opinion.  Jonathan Roper said the full planning applications and documentation is on the GYBC website and can be viewed by anyone. He added that it would not be possible to book the hall and call a meeting for every planning application received, sometimes more than one a week. Andrew Peake said you couldn’t see any planning comments in the Minutes and that it was unfair that David Woollard’s comments were used on Frank Brown’s planning application for dwellings on Tretts Lane. Rachael Tait said she would like to see the plans and planning sheet first, as she always gets the plans last. Richard Sewell said if it’s wrong, how would he do it, Andrew Peake replied he didn’t know, but just because something has been done a long time it is not always right. Jean Lindsay said to Rachael Tait that she had made it very uncomfortable for David Woollard, even though she had apologised later, it was not sensible to state names.  Andrew Peake said he had not apologised.

Finance 
a)
Cheque for £9 issued to Berryman for glass recycling (reclaimed from NCC)


b)
Cheque for £10.80 issued to
 Berryman for glass recycling (reclaimed from NCC)

c) Cheque for £208 received for land rent – February

d) Cheque for £208 received for land rent – March

e) Precept request of £7,287 submitted to GYBC but changed by GYBC to £8,775 to


include Casual Vacancy election costs.

f) Cheque for £90 issued for hire of Village Hall for 2016 meetings.

g) Cheque for signature for Clerk’s quarterly salary/expenses £501.25

h) Casual Vacancy election expenses £1,648 added to Precept.


Correspondence 




9th February – 28th March - copied to Councillors by email

	9th Feb
	GYBC
	Polling Cards costing

	22nd Feb
	Elections Manager
	Notice of Election Candidates

	22nd Feb
	Hannah Gardiner
	Police Station tour – Wymondham

	22nd Feb
	Bob West – Highways
	Area Depot and Staff changes

	22nd Feb
	Bob West – Highways
	Repair requests

	22nd Feb
	Police
	Crime Statistics

	22nd Feb
	NALC
	Newsletter

	27th Feb
	IMI
	War Memorial Cleaning

	27th Feb
	GYBC Planning (Meeting)
	Consideration of planning – 5 houses on land south of Church View

	27th Feb
	Broads Authority
	TPO Land South of The Lodge, Bridge Farm (track)

	27th Feb
	Karlene Smith GYBC
	Parish Liaison Meeting Agenda Items

	6th March
	Richard Jordan
	Email re Village Hall car park

	6th March
	Tina Ruffle
	Elections – candidates information

	7th March
	Rachael Tait
	Village Hall car park

	13th March
	NCC
	Cycle routes in GY

	13th March
	JP – Broads Authority
	Briefing Newsletter

	13th March
	Police
	G11 Newsletter

	13th March
	GYBC Planning Dept
	Church View development planning permission

	15th March
	Ben Murray
	Civic Day

	15th March
	Shirley Travis
	Mautby Church – 600 Paston footprints

	17th March
	Denise Wilby
	Election results & note re Casual Vacancy/Norfolk County Elections

	17th March
	Clerk
	Transparency Code 

	20th March
	Sean Hacon
	Parking at King’s Arms

	20th March
	Clerk copy email to
	Mr Robertson re Casual Vacancy costs

	20th March
	JP – Broads Authority
	Briefing Newsletter

	20th March
	Clerk
	Agenda items

	20th March
	Mr & Mrs Osborne
	Clippesby village sign

	21st March
	June Pratt
	Items for discussion at Meeting

	21st March
	Mr & Mrs Osborne
	Thanks for prompt reply

	24th March
	GYBC
	Planning Permission – South House, Clippesby

	28th March
	PC Gary May
	Police report

	
	
	


AOB.  
The Council cannot lawfully decide anything that is raised under this item and are only matters for consideration at a future Meeting.

June Pratt said the hedge at the junction of Marsh Road/Main Road A1064 was very overgrown and difficult to see when driving. Jonathan Roper said hedges could be cut at anytime if obstructing the highway. Clerk to report.

Jean Lindsay said she thinks the footpath sign on Mill Lane to Sandy Lane and Clippesby is missing and that she hopes the paths don’t get over planted again this year, like last.  The Chairman said he would check for the Mill Lane sign.

Andrew Peake said that the Minutes are not right and that Mr Robertson had waited a year regarding the Standing Orders and the Chairman had lied to Mr Robertson. The Chairman said he had exaggerated the situation, as the Standing Orders were not adopted.  Andrew Peake said he had written to the Parish Council for documents under the FOI Act. He added the Chairman did not leave the room when his planning application for Tretts Lane was being discussed, as stated in the Code of Conduct rule 10a and that was in breach and he will report him. The Chairman said he had vacated the Chair to the Vice Chairman. Richard Sewell said that the previous Borough Councillor had said that you don’t have to leave the room, but are not allowed to speak.  Richard Sewell said to Andrew Peake that this was an ongoing vendetta against Mr Brown (the Chairman) and not appropriate to bring to a Parish Council meeting.  Andrew Peake said it was not and it was unbelievable the vitriolic feelings in the parish against the Parish Council.  The Chairman said discussions and decisions couldn’t take place in AOB.

Rachael Tait said the barrier on the Silver Street end of the footpath was broken. The Chairman asked if it was a hazard and was told no.  The Chairman said this would be attended to and paid for by the Parish Council as NCC does not make or fund repairs.  

June Pratt asked for clarification that the Code of Conduct and the adoption of Standing Orders would be on the agenda for the Annual Parish Council Meeting. The Chairman confirmed it.

The Meeting closed at 9.25pm

The next meeting is the Annual Parish Meeting on 11th May 2017.
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